Academic Senate Minutes

May 19, 2009   3:30-5:00

Senators Present:  Darrel Harrison, Daphne Figueroa, Lisa Nunn Clarke, Rod Porter, Wheeler North, Buran Haidar, David Buser, Rebecca Bowers-Gentry, Parvine Ghavari, Mark Hertica, April Koch, Linda Lee, Rechelle Mojica, Ryan Monroe, Nam Sinkaset, Wendy Stewart
Other Attendees: Patricia Hsieh, Diana Fink, Nick Gehler (proxy for Sean Bowers), Juli Bartolomei
The meeting started late (3:40pm) due to a lack of quorum.  Business not requiring a quorum was addressed before the scheduled election of Executive Board members.

State Academic Senate Leadership Conference: Darrel and Daphne will be attending this summer.

After-Graduation Party: Darrel reminded everyone that the faculty post-graduation pizza party would be at 6:30pm at Filippi’s in Mira Mesa after the commencement ceremony on Thursday, 21 May, and that anyone is welcome – not just those who attend graduation.
Administration Report: Patricia presented Darrel with a framed certificate on behalf of college administration thanking him for his two years of service as the Academic Senate President and liaison between faculty and administration.

Daphne followed Patricia’s presentation with one of thanks to Darrel from the Academic Senate – a “gag gift” hat and a gift certificate to a real hat shop.

Darrel mentioned the Academic Senate Presidents Breakfast scheduled for Monday, 1 June, as Daphne’s “initiation” by past presidents of the Academic Senate.

The PLACe: Diana Fink gave an informational presentation regarding the history of the PLACe and its current funding issues.  She talked about how the PLACe will be losing its remaining two faculty advisors after this semester and that she could cover for the loss of the English faculty advisor but that she is in no way qualified to mentor, assess or evaluate Math tutors.  With no Math faculty advisor, the PLACe will lose not only its Math tutor but its Natural Sciences tutor as well.  She had been asked to put in for Basic Skills money to pay for a Math faculty advisor but feels that would be an inappropriate use of those funds due to the “supplanting” issue and does not want to risk losing Basic Skills funding by doing so.  She requested the Math department put in a request that they not cut the Math faculty advisor but also that they not use Basic Skills money to pay for it.  She is asking the Academic Senate for input and ideas.
Darrel has talked to Elizabeth Armstrong and would like more information about “supplanting” and the Basic Skills funding issue before adding his own name to the application for Basic Skills money.
President’s Report:
~Darrel reminded people to vote in the State’s Special Election and mentioned that the Propositions would likely not pass, which would result in a greater fiscal impact (if they pass, we stay $15 billion in the hole; if they don’t, that goes to $21 billion).  He said that class reductions might be possible soon, the hiring freeze is still in place, and that we would be hurting even more in 2010.  He explained that, even though we have more people coming to Community Colleges in a bad economy, we don’t have the money to rise to that level – there is no money for anything extra.  He continued to explain that the big problem will come in 2010, when the economy improves and demand decreases for education. 
~Darrel mentioned that this year’s graduation commencement would include a record number of graduates – 183.  He said that 48 faculty were also planning to attend and that he was able to get them seated up front rather than in the back so the students and their professors could actually see each other.  He commended Adela Jacobson’s efforts to make this ceremony a good one.

~Darrel said that the fill rate for summer classes was at 93%.
~Darrel asked Wheeler North if he had any announcements from the State level, and Wheeler said that the outcome of the State election would be that we’re going to be in a more significant state of uncertainty for a lot longer and that there will be huge cashflow problems within the Districts.  With retirements happening, there will need to be some complex and serious discussions about full-time/part-time replacements and that there would be overload issues.
Evaluations Proposal from City College: City College is recommending changes to the faculty contract regarding the evaluation of faculty and forwarding them to the Union; they want to see if everyone agrees with the proposed language changes before doing so.  Daphne recommended that it be discussed at the District Chairs meeting rather than amongst the Academic Senates of each campus.
Darrel also discussed Mesa College’s proposal for Discontinuance of a Program – do we want a similar one on our campus?  He suggested that faculty discuss it with their departments and that it be taken up next year.  Daphne suggested that be discussed in Academic Affairs.

Buran brought up the wording regarding the evaluation of adjunct faculty and many agreed that adjuncts should be reviewed and evaluated at much sooner and frequent intervals than the new City contract verbiage suggests.

Senate Elections: Nick Gehler arrived at 4:30pm as the proxy for Sean Bowers and Wendy Stewart arrived right behind him.  Buran Haidar had a proxy from Laura Gonzalez for her vote.  Daphne asked if anyone had any more nominations and then a motion was made, seconded and passed unanimously to close the nominations.  The ballots were passed out, and the Senators voted for two Academic Senate Executive Board members-at-large, the treasurer and the secretary.

Darrel talked about the job and process involved with being the Academic Senate President as Rod and Daphne counted the ballots.  The final vote was Buran Haidar for secretary with 16 votes, David Buser for treasurer with 16 votes, MaryAnn Guevarra for member-at-large with 16 votes, and Francois Bereaud for member-at-large with 15 votes (Rod Porter was written in for one vote).  Daphne announced her appointed members-at-large will be Linda Lee and Linda Woods.  She welcomed her new Executive Board and announced that there would be a breakfast for both new and old Executive Board members on Tuesday, 26 May.
The Minutes from the May 5th meeting were approved unanimously.
The meeting was adjourned at 4:32pm.  The next Academic Senate meeting will be on Tuesday, 1 September.
Respectfully submitted,  

Juli Bartolomei
